EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING FINAL MINUTES 

Friday, January 9, 2015 Meeting 

Saturday, January 10, 2014

I. 
ORDER OF BUSINESS 

A. Roll Call 
President Morse called the meeting to order at 12:30 p.m. and welcomed Modesto Junior College President Jill Stearns. 

Members present:  J. Adams, K. Braden, J. Bruno, P. Crawford, D. Crump, D. Davison, J. Freitas, M. Grimes-Hillman, D. Klein, W. North, C. Rutan, J. Stanskas, and J. Todd.  

Liaisons present: R. Hansen, CCCI; Charlie Milar, SSCCC; and Eric Nelson, Chancellor’s Office.


Guest:  Rona Sherriff, California EDGE Coalition.
B. Approval of Agenda
The agenda was approved by consensus.  

C. Public Comment 
No public comment.  

D. Calendar 
Members were reminded that Rostrum articles are due on January 18th.  


E. Dinner Arrangements
Members discussed dinner arrangements.  
II. 
CONSENT CALENDAR
A. 
Executive Committee November 5th, 2014 Meeting Minutes 
The Executive Committee discussed how to track action items noted in the minutes.  For example, several items mention that they would return to the next meeting for discussion and possible approval.  However, the items are not listed on the current agenda.  Adams commented that all the action items are tracked and followed up with the individual members.  She provided an explanation about why the items listed in the minutes were not on this agenda.  One member asked how the Executive Committee receives information about the status of these items. By consensus, the president and the executive director will work on how best to communicate with members when items are not moved forward as noted in the minutes.  

MSC (Braden/North) to approve the minutes.  
B.  Draft Outline for Spring Online Education Regional Meetings
C. Resolution Assignments

D. Small or Rural College Caucus
E. Board of Governors Faculty Nomination Interview

F. The Best of the Rostrum
G. De-prioritizing Work on the DE Paper 


MSC (Freitas/Klein) to approve the consent calendar items B - G.

Action: 

· Item B:  The Spring Online Regional Meetings will be held March 20 (College of San Mateo) and March 21 (Location TBD).  Freitas will work with office staff to coordinate the spring regional meetings. 
· Item C: The Fall Plenary Session resolution assignments will be updated on the Senate website. 
· Item D:  Office staff will contact the proposer of the Rural College Caucus to inform him/her that the Executive Committee has accepted the proposal to form the caucus.  The Senate website will be updated with the caucus information. 
· Item E:  Office staff will send out another call for Board of Governors nominations to the field for interviews in March.  Manuel Baca will be notified that he will be forwarded to the Governor without an interview.  
· Item F:  Adams will bring back to a future meeting a recommended process for creating a compendium of still relevant Rostrum articles including funding for its publication.  
· Item G: The Online Education paper will be deprioritized until action progresses and results of the Online Education Initiative (OEI) can be evaluated.  The current version of the paper will be divided into three Rostrum articles as noted in the agenda item.  


III.   
REPORTS 

A. President’s Report 
Morse thanked the Executive Committee for their work this past six months and provided information about his activities.  

· AB86:  Sixty percent of the $500 million allocated by the Governor will go to K-12; however, the CCC will be the fiscal agent, which might cause those in K-12 to be concerned. The Chancellor’s Office and ASCCC will work together to help K-12 understand the role of community colleges and the fact that we are committed to working collaboratively to educate adults. 
· Initiatives; The membership of the initiatives was evaluated and individuals were replaced based on the expertise needed to move the initiatives forward.  
· Legislative Event:  Morse and Bruno attended a CSU event where Governor Brown and vice chair of the Assembly’s Higher Education committee Jose Medina were present, as well as interim president of CCLC, Twi Nguyen.  It was a great networking opportunity;

· C-ID:  The Request for Applications has not been released as of the time of this meeting. ICAS is drafting a letter to support the role of the ASCCC and will endorse our resolution.  

· Institutional Effectiveness Advisory Group:  Work with College of the Canyons has been very supportive of the role of ASCCC.  Currently, eight faculty members will be serving on the advisory group.  

· Governor’s budget:  The budget was released today, Friday, January 9, 2015. Morse summarized key aspects of the budget and noted concern with AB86.  The Council of Faculty Organizations (CoFO) is drafting a letter to the Governor and the Superintendent asking for the reliance on the CCC model of governance, with faculty primacy in academic and professional matters, for any changes to the structure and delivery of adult education.  

· President Obama’s proposal:  Members discussed the president’s proposal that community colleges would be tuition free.  However, this proposal includes a performance based funding model, which is a concern for ASCCC. Some members expressed concern that this model also appears to help higher income students versus those that community colleges currently serve.
B. Executive Director’s Report 
Adams modified her normal report to instead ask the members what information they would like to have her report on.  As background, she provided that in the past the executive director report was initially created to help members delineate the role of the executive director from the president.  However, she has found the report to be perfunctory and it did not appear to provide any value.  She asked members what type of information would be useful for the executive director to report. Members felt that the executive director’s report should provide background on conversations she has had with Chancellor’s Office staff, other executive directors, or other constituents, as well as high-level operational issues.  

In addition, members acknowledged that the executive director has a different perspective when attending meetings with others and encouraged her to provide her insight and experience during discussion on such topics. Members discussed the idea of a joint report of the president and the executive director since both are generally at the same meetings but have different perspectives.  

Adams provided members with information about a grant opportunity to continue the work of the Statewide Career Pathways Project.  She is working with Kris Costa and others to develop the grant proposal and noted that they would be seeking a fiscal agent. Members were asked to see if their college would be willing to act as a fiscal agenda.  

Action: 

Morse and Adams will consider a joint report as appropriate.  
C. Foundation President’s Report 
Bruno reminded members that we are in need of donations for the spring fling and encouraged them to begin now in securing donations.  She also noted that the CTE Curriculum Academy, which is part of the ASCCC Foundation Professional Development College will be held January 15 – 16, 2015.  

D. Legislative Activities, (Action, as necessary)
Bruno informed members about recently introduced legislation and FACCC sponsored bills. She informed members that CCLC has decided not to sponsor the bill to increase the audit fee to the same rate as regular fees.  However, they are willing to assist with informing legislative staff about the need for the bill.  Morse, Bruno, and others have been communicating about the ASCCC sponsoring the bill language as the body directed us to seek this change since the changes in the repeatability regulations.  In conversations with others including Vice Chancellor Stewart, this may not be the best time to introduce a bill given the conversations about the University of California and fee increased.  Members suggested that the issue be explored. By consensus, Morse and Bruno will pursue sponsored legislation beginning with Vice Chancellor Stewart.  

E. Chancellor’s Office Liaison Report 
Nelson informed members that he has recently been hired by the Chancellor’s Office Academic Affairs Division and provided his background.  He updated members about several activities in the Chancellor’s Office including work on prisons, baccalaureate degrees, Puente programs, and dual enrollment/concurrent enrollment projects.  

F. Liaison Oral Reports 
Hansen updated members about CCCI legislation and FACCC activities.  FACCC is pursing legislation on Education Code changes to program improvement, on 75/25 goal, and $125 million for full-time conversion.  Personally, Hansen has been working with a higher education coalition—Reclaim Higher Education.  Currently, CCCI is the only California community college voice in the conversation.  The group’s basic focus is on union related issues but their real goal is to bring back the 1960 Higher Education Master Plan.  The Academic Senate should consider joining the group or at least learning more about their activities.  
Student Senate Liaison Milar updated members about the Student Senate’s fall event, as well as provided the areas of focus for this year, which include strategic planning, achieving their legal standing, and planning for their spring general assembly.  

IV. 
ACTION ITEMS 

A. Fall Session Debrief and Spring Session Planning 
Members debriefed the 2014 Fall Session, discussed the 2015 Spring Session theme, program structure, possible keynote presenters, and breakout topics.  Some members highlighted the comments on the survey about the area meetings, particularly those related to the need to discussion pre-session resolutions during the session Area meetings.  Members recognized the different cultures of each Area meeting and the need to ensure the efficient use of limited time during the Area meetings.  By consensus, the current Area representatives will have a conversation about how to conduct Area meetings more efficiently.  

MSC (North/Davison) the theme for the Fall 2015 General Session is “Thriving Under Pressure”. 

Action: 
Based on feedback from the fall plenary session, Area Representatives will discuss methods to ensure the most efficient use of limited time during discussion at the meeting.  

B. Accreditation Institute Final Program 
Stanskas presented the final program for the Accreditation Institute and noted a few modifications.  Members briefly discussed the program. 

MSC (Braden/Davison) to adopt the Accreditation Institute Final Program.  

Action: 
Stanskas will provide the Office staff with the final program for formatting and posting on the Senate website.  


C. Academic Academy Draft Program 
Todd presented the draft program to members for review and feedback.  Members suggested modifications.  Adams asked about the call for proposal process used for this event. Todd noted that the call for proposals worked well, as all the presentations listed on the programs were proposals submitted by colleges. Each of the presentations fit within a strand including counselors, researchers, faculty, etc. Members briefly discussed the program.  No action taken.  

D. Proposed Revisions to Title 5 Regarding Distance Education 
Freitas provided members with background about this request.  In Fall 2014, the delegates adopted Resolution 7.07 on aligning the Title 5 regulations with the federal definition of distance education.  Interest behind this change is that there are colleges who are meeting Title 5 regulations but not the federal guidelines, which influences accreditation decisions.  In addition, Resolution 13.03 S13 asked the Senate to consider revisions to Title 5 §§58003.1 and 58009 on attendance accounting, which effect compressed calendar schools.  The Online Education Committee has drafted draft language to §§55200, 55204, 58003.1, and 58009.  

MSC (Braden/Rutan) to approve the proposed changes to Title 5 in concept without approving the exact language of the proposals so that the language can be modified in consultation with the Chancellor’s Office and CCCCIO board. 
Action: 
· Grimes-Hillman will communicate with Vice Chancellor Walker to determine if this needs to go to SACC and work with Morse to take the proposed language to the CCCCIO board.  


E. Part-time Paper 

Davison provided background on the status of the development of the part-time paper and noted that the Part-time Paper Task Force felt that the original paper was a good paper and is still relevant.  Because of this, he task force has found the revision process challenging.  She noted that task force members felt that the current draft revision covered a number of areas that the Executive Committee did not include in the approved outline for the updated part-time paper but seemed important to any paper on part-time faculty.  

Executive Committee members discussed the draft paper and felt that the current draft paper confused academic and union issues; seemed to provide a negative perception of how full-time FT faculty treat part-time; and contained language that was too prescriptive.  By consensus, members felt that professional development section was good but that the majority of the draft did not accomplish what the resolution directed.  The task force recommended that rather than updating the paper, a series of Rostrum articles be developed to accomplish the resolution purpose.  Executive Committee members recognized the effort of the task force and agreed with the task force recommendations.  

MSC (Bruno/North) to deprioritize the part-time paper and to use sections of the draft paper as appropriate to develop a series of Rostrum articles.  
Action: 

· Davison will work with the Part-time Paper Task Force to create a series of related articles for the Rostrum. 
· Senate staff will also push out the approved Rostrum articles to the part-time listserv.  

F. Survey on College Grants Processes 

Freitas presented a survey developed by the Educational Policies Committee to address college grant processes in response to Resolution 17.01 F12. Members discussed the draft survey and raised concern that local senates may not have enough information to respond to this survey as some grants do not require senate approval.  Other feedback was provided which will be considered by the Committee.  No action was taken.  

G. Legislative and Advocacy Committee Survey on Legislative Liaison Position 
Bruno presented a survey developed by the Legislative and Advocacy Committee to gather information and determine local senates’ interest in creating legislative liaison position. Members of the Committee believe that establishing such a position will provide another avenue to disseminate legislative information to local senates as well as solicit feedback, concerns, and interests from local senates on legislative issues to inform the work of ASCCC. The purpose of the survey is to provide the necessary information for the Committee to move forward in its work.

MSC (Grimes-Hillman/Rutan) to approve the Legislative and Advocacy Committee Survey.  


H. EDAC Cultural Competency Survey 

Todd introduced a survey on cultural competency developed by the Equity and Diversity Action Committee.  With permission, the Equity and Diversity Action Committee (EDAC) used a University of California Office of the President self-assessment tool to develop the survey for use by the Academic Senate.  EDAC proposes to use information gathered to inform breakouts at the Senate events and the ASCCC Cultural Competency Plan.  Executive Committee members discussed the survey and suggested that it be divided into two surveys – one for local senates and one for ASCCC committee members.  

MSC (Bruno/Davison) to separate the survey so that the questions on local senates are sent to appropriate listservs and the questions on ASCCC to the senate presidents, committee members, and Executive Committee members.  

Action: 

· Executive Committee members will provide feedback to the EDAC chair.

I. Curriculum Committee Survey to Collect Data on Regional Coordination of Course Offerings 

Grimes-Hillman reminded members that Resolution S13 9.01 asked the Senate to investigate the regional coordination of course offerings.  The Curriculum Committee has developed a survey to gather information on regional course coordination, which they would like to share with curriculum chairs, senate presidents and chief instruction officers.  

Action

· The survey will return to a future meeting for discussion and possible approval.  


J. Bylaws Revisions 

Rutan highlighted specific areas in the revised Senate Bylaws and called out those areas that addressed issues of compliance with Corporation law and current Senate practice.  Members discussed the proposed revisions to the Senate Bylaws in detail and provided feedback.    

MSC (Bruno/Braden) to approve vetting the draft Bylaws document now to allow enough time to receive feedback prior to the March Executive Committee meeting.  
K. Rules Revision 

Rutan noted that the major change to the Rules is to separate them from the Bylaws. Currently, the Rules are part of the Bylaws and require a 2/3 majority to be modified.  However, Rules should be more flexible and require only a majority vote to be revised.  He highlighted specific areas in the revised Senate Rules and called out those areas that addressed issues of compliance with current Senate practice.  Members discussed the proposed revisions to the Senate Rules in detail and provided feedback.

MSC (North/Todd) to approve vetting the draft Rules document now to allow enough time to receive feedback prior to the March Executive Committee meeting.  
L. Regional College Conversation 
Members to be informed about the Regional College Conversation to inform the Board of Governors Task Force on Workforce, Job Creation and a Strong Economy and take possible action to host regional meetings for faculty input. 

Members were informed about how the Career Technical Education (CTE) Task Force membership was determined.  Originally, the composition of the task force is 50% external and 50% internal constituents with the representation of faculty to include CTE, basic skills, and curriculum faculty; however, President Morse negotiated with Chancellor Harris to add another position to include a counseling faculty member.  The current faculty representatives are Lynn Shaw, who will serve as the task force co-chair; Julie Bruno (general education faculty and connection to the Executive Committee); Toni Parsons (basic skills math and curriculum chair; and Lynell Wiggins (CTE transitions coordinator and counselor).  

The Senate’s Future’s Ad Hoc Committee will be reconstituted to help the task force members prepare for the meetings by conducting research, discussing issues, and other preparation.  This is the same committee that served as a think tank for the Student Success Task Force members.  North will serve as the chair of this group and Morse, Adams, and two part-time faculty members (Arnita Porter (LA) and Shawn Carey (Solano), will also participate.  

MSC (Freitas/Davison) to approve reconstituting the Futures Committee with the members noted above.  


The Chancellor’s Office has conducted a series of regional meeting across the state to collect information from administrators, staff, and faculty about the effectiveness of career technical education programs in responding to industry needs. Rona Sheriff has participated in these discussions and explained that her role is to listen to the dialogue and write up a summary of the feedback.  

She provided members with a brief overview of the process used to hold the regional college conversations.  The process used to inform these discussions has been much different than the Student Success Task Force. The goal was to begin with the Regional College Conversations, which were attended by CEOs, CIOs, Deputy and Sector Navigators, Economic Development, and faculty, to identify five issues that were the highest priority for the state.  There have been six meetings to date.  The conversations were facilitated with attendees responding to five questions.  Sherriff has compiled a document with the top priorities from all six conversations.  This initial summary document will be shared with the task force but will not be the final document since there are more Regional College Conversations to be held after the task force’s first meeting date in January. 

The Board of Governors on Workforce Development, Job Creation, and a Strong Economy Task Force was recently formed. The membership of the task force, which is made of 26 individuals who are 50% internal to the California Community Colleges System and 50% outside of the system.  The first CTE Task Force will be January 22, which will be an informational meeting to provide the task force with background information since many of the members of the task force are external to the California community colleges. She described the topics to be discussed at future task force meeting.  On some issue, the recommendations will be broad, while others will be more specific.  She highlighted town hall meetings which will be held to vet the recommendations from the CTE task force.  

Five themes: 

· Workforce data and outcomes  

· Curriculum and instructors 

· Structured Career Pathways and Student Support 

· Baseline Funding 

· Regional Coordination 

Background papers will be developed to provide task force members with information about what we are doing and identify the gaps without addressing the issues or providing solutions.  The Senate has been asked to provide background papers on curriculum and pathways.  

The officers have attended all the regional conversations and commented that a limited number of faculty participated in the meeting, particularly because of the timing of the events.  It was proposed that the ASCCC host three regional meetings just for faculty—February 13, 27, and 28.  These conversations will be different than the ones that the Chancellor’s Office have held in that faculty will be asked to respond to the theme and not necessarily the questions prepared by the Chancellor’s Office.  
MSC (Freitas/Davison) to approve holding faculty regional meetings.  
M. Updated Outline for Professional Development Paper 
Members discussed the outline for the ASCCC draft professional development paper.    

MSC (Bruno/Davison) to approve the outline.  


N. Distance Education Accreditation Pedagogy and Structure Reviews 

The Executive Committee discussed creating a new variety of Local Senate Visits. The proposed new local senate visits would be a mock accreditation review of their DE curriculum.  Concern was raised that these visits seem to duplicative to our technical assistance visits or conflict with the Institutional Effectiveness Initiative or CCCCO newly created division.  Others felt that these types of visits might fit within the ASCCC Accreditation Resource Team. 


Action

· By consensus, the Distance Education and Accreditation and Assessment Committee will explore this idea further and bring back a recommendation to a future Executive Committee meeting.  
O. Spring Noncredit/Curriculum Regional Meetings 
The Executive Committee discussed holding spring regional meetings on noncredit and curriculum.  The proposed dates were March 20 and 21.  It was noted that these are the same dates as the online education regional meetings but members felt that the audience for these regional meetings would be different.

MSC (North/Rutan) to approve the meeting outline.  

V. DISCUSSION

A. Financial Report 

The Executive Committee received a quarterly report on the Senate’s finances.  Overall, the financials are on target with the budgeted amounts.  One area, however, that might exceed expectations is related to Chancellor’s Office task force/advisory groups as there are many group being formed that were not known when the budget was approved.  


B. Veterans Summit Report 

The Executive Committee received an update on the Veterans Summit from Klein. Held in San Jose on December 4 – 5, the Summit provided a number of general sessions and breakouts related to veteran issues including creating a positive environment for veterans, best practices in certifying veteran benefits, returning veteran and housing insecurity or homelessness, and many more.  

There is a current bill, AB 2464 (Block) which modifies Education Code to direct the Chancellor’s Office to determine course credit for prior military experience.  Members discussed the idea of offering credit for military experience including recommendations for using American Council on Education (ACE). By consensus, the senate should be advising the Chancellor’s Office on issues related to credit.  

C. Update AB86 Workgroup and Legislative Update 
The Executive Committee was informed about the recommendations of the AB86 Workgroup from Stanskas.  The workgroup has been expanded to 48 people.  The workgroup was assigned consortium proposals to evaluate based on a rubric. The McKinsey group was charged with pulling together an analysis and conclusion of the proposals based on the submitted rubric.  The following five recommendations resulted from the proposals: 

1. Increase service levels to meet the demand for adult education in the State of California; 

2. Improve programming to better prepare students for post-secondary and/or transition to the workforce; 

3. Provide adequate academic, social, and financial support for all students;

4. Align assessment for placement across segments; and

5. Develop a unified system for tracking student progress.  

There is a perception that any report developed based on this work will be driven by the legislation and is highly political. Morse commented that the Council of Faculty Organizations is in the process of drafting letter to Chancellor Harris and 

Superintendent Torlakson explain the important role of faculty in the AB86 conversations. 

D. Educational Planning Initiative Update 
No discussion.  

VI. 
REPORTS (if time permits, additionally Executive Committee announcements and report may be provided)

Morse and Bruno briefly updated members on the Consultation Council and Board of Governors meetings.  
A. Committee Reports
1. Curriculum Committee, Todd
2. Legislation and Governmental Relations Committee, Bruno
3. Noncredit Committee, Klein

4. Professional Development Committee, Davison

5. Standards and Practices Committee, Rutan

B. Task Force Reports
C. Liaison Reports
1. CA-OER Report, Braden
2. Common Assessment Initiative, Rutan
3. Chief Instructional Officers, Grimes-Hillman
4. Education Planning Initiative Steering Committee, Rico
5. IE Initiative Executive Committee Report, Bruno
6. Professional Development Clearinghouse, Davison
7. Smarter Balanced Achievement Level Setting, Aschenbach
8. Student Services Portal Steering Committee, Rico

9. System Advisory Committee on Curriculum, Grimes-Hillman
D. Senate Grant and Project Reports
1. C-ID and ICW Update, Bruno
2. SCP Steering Committee Meeting, North/Adams
E. Local Senate Reports
1. Local Senate Visits 
VII. ADJOURNMENT 

Meeting adjourned at 1:55 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted by 

Julie Adams, Executive Director

John Stanskas, Secretary 
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